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10 January 2023 
 
Dear Mr Morris,  
 
Thank you for your letter of 17 June 2022 about the death of Mrs Amanda Hesketh. I am 
replying as Minister with responsibility for Primary Care and Public Health at the 
Department of Health and Social Care. 
 
Firstly, I would like to say how saddened I was to read of the circumstances of Mrs 
Hesketh’s death and I offer my sincere condolences to her family and loved ones. The 
circumstances your report describes are very concerning and I am grateful to you for 
bringing these matters to my attention.  
 
In preparing this response, Departmental officials have made enquiries with NHS England 
and the Care Quality Commission (CQC). 
 
In relation to your concern about General Practices engaging with practice pharmacists, 
you may wish to know that this Government has provided a high level of support and 
expectation in relation to pharmacists working in General Practice. Across England, 
General Practices are working together in Primary Care Networks (PCNs). One aspect of 
PCN work is supporting patients with structured medication reviews (SMRs), which are 
one of the PCN service requirements that commenced during 2020/21. Clinical 
pharmacists are best placed to carry out these reviews, and the Additional Roles 
Reimbursement Scheme (ARRS) provide PCNs with full reimbursement for clinical 
pharmacists amongst a variety of other roles. 
 
In addition, from October 2020 all PCNs are required to identify patients who would benefit 
from a SMR, specifically those in care homes, using potentially addictive pain 
management medication, on medicines commonly associated with medication errors, with 
severe frailty, or with complex and problematic polypharmacy, specifically those on 10 or 
more medications.  In March 2022, NHS England updated the SMR and medicines 
optimisation service in the Primary Care Network Contract Directed Enhanced Service 
(DES), to expand the list of patients eligible for a SMR to include those on potentially 



 




